BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 11 July 2011

	


	Present

	Cllr Shapland in the Chair, Cllrs Mrs Chesters, Lucas, Mrs Smith, Anderson, Mrs Blackmore, Cornick, Mrs Woodford, Bonds, Gilbert, Spear and Mrs Spear.



	055/2011/12
	Apologies
	Apologies were received from Councillor Mrs Chugg.



	056/2011/12
	Questions from the Public
	The Chairman informed Members that the Council had received a letter dated 11 July 2011 from Mr Warren a resident of Braunton, chasing a response to his previous letter regarding the traffic calming solutions for South Street.  The Chairman reported that Mr Warren’s previous letter had been sent onto Devon County Council for consideration and that the Clerk would chase them for a response. 



	057/2011/12
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman reported that the Clerk had recently attended the Summer Symposium in Gloucestershire where she received the Institute of Council Management prize for 2011.  The Chairman also read to Members an article in the Clerk’s Magazine regarding their clerk’s recent achievement.

The Chairman informed Members that she had an announcement, but due to the confidential nature of the matter it would need to be deferred until the Council were in Part B. 



	058/2011/12
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED that the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 13 June 2011 be approved and signed.

b) RESOLVED that the Minutes of the Additional Planning meeting held on 27 June 2011 be approved and signed.



	059/2011/12
	Declarations of Interest


	Councillor Lucas declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest in minute number 081/2011/12, as he is the Chairman of St. John Braunton Division.

Councillor Bonds declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest in minute number 081/2011/12.

Councillor Gilbert declared a Personal interest in minute number 060/2011/12, as he owns a boat moored at Vellator Quay.

Councillor Gilbert declared a Personal interest in the following item.



	060/2011/12
	Vellator Quay Improvements
	The Chairman welcomed Mr Peter Lord the Councils co-opted Project Co-ordinator and Mr Richard Evans the Councils appointed architect for this project.

Mr Peter Lord gave Members a brief update regarding the Vellator Quay remedial works and enhancements.  He introduced Mr Richard Evans the councils architect for this project.  Mr Evans presented the proposed plans for remedial safety works and enhancements to Vellator Quay, which would be submitted to the District Council Planning department for approval. 

Mr Evans explained that the unsafe area of the quay would be removed leaving a 20-degree gradient, and reducing the existing wall to 2.80 metres.  Geotextile membrane would be laid with suitable planting to enable the new embankment to strengthen and establish.  The earth removed from this area of the quay will be used to infill and landscape the embankment.  Other enhancements to the area will include a turning head on the slipway, hard surfacing the South West Coast path, together with provision for seating and information boards. Gates and bollards will also be strategically placed along the quay to restrict vehicular access.

Members were concerned that the reduced height of the wall would result in it not being visible during high tide.  It was suggested that a marker be placed there to indicate the height of the wall during high tide.

RESOLVED:  That the plans as presented be approved and submitted to North Devon Council for planning consent.

(N/C) 



	061/2011/12


	Police Representation


	The Chairman welcomed Sergeant Pearce to the meeting.  

Sergeant Pearce reported that June was a quiet month crime reported was reduced by 50% in comparison to last year’s figures.  He suggested that this significant reduction in crime reported might be due to the recent changes in the policing structure. 

Criminal damage was reduced by 30% with only 5 incidents reported, this was still the worst recorded crime but it was evident that it was reducing dramatically as last year 13 reports were received, and during June 2009 30 reports of criminal damage were received.  The night economy is when the majority of crime is reported.  The statistic show that the younger generation are moving away from previous anti-social problems, the police have done a lot of work in these areas changing the behaviour and attitude of young people.  Anti-social behaviour incidents reported last month were 6 assaults and 13 thefts.  There has also been 1 dwelling break in reporting in July and 2 non-dwelling break ins reported during June.

Sergeant Pearce reported that there had been more reports regarding boats at Vellator Quay, the Police would support a local registration scheme for the quay as this would help establish who is there.  Sergeant Pearce was glad to see that the Parish Council were in the process of improving and enhancing the quay and felt that this would be a positive step towards deterring criminals and ad hoc parking. 

Sergeant Pearce reported that the Police were in its 6th week of the new system, which runs on a 5 week structure.  The reason for changing the police structure from geographical to function was because the police force had to make cuts of £50 million pounds, which has resulted in the reduction of 700 front line police officers and 500 civilian support staff.  

Under the previous geographical structure Sergeants were responsible for their own specific areas, and were assisted by a number of Police Officers under their command.  The new functional structure eliminates boundaries and Sergeants are dynamically responsible for a wider area.  Sergeant Pearce explained that he was now responsible for co-ordinating all areas comprising from Tavistock to Lynton.  There are still two Police Officers and three PCSO’s allocated to cover Braunton.

The functional model allows for multi-cross departmental working at all times, as there will always be a Crime Inspector Detective, Sergeant and Police Officer available 24/7.  Within the functional model when an incident is reported the response team on duty will arrive first by vehicle, followed shortly by the local policing strand that will be out on foot patrol within the community.  Depending on the severity of the incident Police Officers from neighbouring areas can be called upon for further assistance.   This provides a greater resource for large planned events and so far has proven very useful at weekends.  Under the new functional model the investigative team CID also work shifts, which speeds up the policing process, as under the geographical model the CID did not work evenings and weekends.

The functional model has greater flexibility than the geographical model, but a disadvantage is the loss in local knowledge as Police Officers are expected to cover a wider area, which they may not be familiar with and lack understanding of individual communities.

There are clear benefits with the new functional policing system, but there will need to be adjustments and the system is continuously under review and being adapted. 

Sergeant Pearce informed Members that there had been an increase in reported cold callers in the area.  He advised that the police have limited powers when dealing with cold callers but any incidents or concerns should be forward onto the police.   Cllr Mrs Chesters reported that her neighbour had been approached by such a company and was very distressed at how he had been treated by the cold callers.

The Chairman thank Sergeant Pearce for attending the meeting.



	062/2011/12
	Finance
	(a) The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £2,158.33.

(b) The Statement of Accounts for June 2011 was deferred until the next meeting, as the bank statements had not been received in time for this meeting.



	063/2011/12
	Action Sheet
	Members noted that the concrete planters outside the Museum of British Surfing, Youth Centre and Countryside Centre had not been planted this year.  The Clerk reported that the concrete planters were the responsibility of the tenant under the terms of the lease.

RESOLVED:  That the Council writes to its tenants and requests them to tidy up the concrete planters.

(N/C)

It was noted that the Council had not received a response from Devon County Council regarding improved signage in the village.

RESOLVED:  That the Clerk be instructed to chase a response from Devon County Council regarding improved signage in the village.

(N/C)

The Clerk informed Members that the Environment Agency had requested to meet informally with representatives of the Council to discuss the future of the Memorial Shelter and use of Council land for the purpose of compounds, whilst the flood improvement works are being carried out.

RESOLVED:  That the Environment Agency be requested to address the full Council on these issues and provide clarity regarding its statutory powers.

(N/C)

Members noted that a response had been received from Western Power Distribution stating that it would tidy up its pole on Exeter Road outside the George Hotel.  Cllr Lucas reported that a Western Power Distribution pole in the Square was also in a poor condition.

RESOLVED:  That the Clerk be instructed to inform Western Power Distribution that its pole located in the square is also in a poor condition and request that it be tidied up.

(N/C)

RESOLVED:  That the updated action sheet be noted.

(N/C)



	064/2011/12
	Planning
	The Chairman asked the Chairman of Planning, Cllr Mrs Smith, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet. 



	065/2011/12


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Members considered an email from Cllr Mrs Chugg, which was circulated prior to the meeting.  

Cllr Mrs Chugg gave an update regarding the South Street Traffic Calming scheme.  It was proposed and unanimously agreed that Mrs Chuggs update regarding this matter be deferred until Minute no. 070/2011/12 South Street Traffic Calming scheme.

Councillor Spear raised his concerns regarding the proposed reduction in the Braunton Library opening hours.  He reported that it was proposed that the opening hours would be reduced by 16½ hours resulting in a 44% cut, one of the worst cuts across Devon.

RESOLVED:  That the Clerk be instructed to write to Devon County Council expressing the Councils dismay at the proposed reduction in library opening hours in Braunton.

(N/C)

Councillor Spear reported that it was his understanding that £350,000 of section 106 funding from the Braunton Tesco development had been allocated to local public transport improvements.  He requested if the Council could write to Devon County Council to establish what the funding had been spent on.

RESOLVED:  That the Council formally write to Devon County Council to ascertain how the section 106 funding has been spent on improvements to local public transport in Braunton.

(N/C)


	066/2011/12
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	Councillor Spear reported that Personal Training for District Councillors is continuing, and would be reviewed and adapted so that future Councillors can also benefit from the training.  The Localism Bill currently going through Parliament will bring considerable changes involving all aspects of our communities, including the structures of local government at all levels, and there will be a greater need for more training sessions to keep up with these inevitable changes to our sector.  Cllr Mrs Chesters explained that the Personal Training was available to Parish Councils, and that a list of training could be obtained from North Devon Council and distributed to Members.

Cllr Spear reported that he had recently been appointed to the Board of Directors at North Devon Plus, which is currently carrying out a review on how it can strengthen the role of the private sector.  The joint aim being a healthier and prosperous community built on wealth and creating skills within North Devon’s communities.  With regard to the tourist economy, there is considerable effort being made to sustain our Tourist Information Centres so that they benefit not only by promoting North Devon, and in particular Braunton’s Tourist Information Centre, but also encouraging and training them to source their own income. Ideally the aim is for Tourist Information Centres to be independent of public subsidies against the current uncertainty of public funding. Cllr Mrs Chesters reported that the Braunton Tourist Information Centre has had its North Devon Plus grant reduced from £12,000 to £4,000.   

Cllr Spear also reported that he had been appointed to the Board of Directors of North Devon Homes Ltd.  He suggested that it was a good time to review the planning process to provide greater flexibility for affordable homes, in order to provide a realistic mechanism to deliver affordable homes in North Devon.

The Chairman thanked the North Devon Councillors for their reports.



	067/2011/12


	24 Commando Freedom Parade – 6 October 2011


	Members considered a request from the 24 Commando Engineer Regiment to hold a Freedom Parade in Braunton on the afternoon of Thursday 6 October 2011.

RESOLVED:  That

a. the Council agree to hold a 24 Commando Freedom Parade in Braunton on Thursday 6 October 2011.

b. representatives from the Council to meet with the Police, Devon County Highways and a representative from 24 Commando Regiment to discuss the logistics of the event.

(N/C)



	068/2011/12


	BT Adopt a Kiosk


	The Council considered adopting the BT telephone kiosk at Knowle, Braunton for £1. It was noted that if the kiosk was not adopted by the Council it would be removed and disposed of by BT. Members discussed that the BT telephone kiosk could be used as a community resource.

RESOLVED: That the Council adopts the BT telephone kiosk at Knowle for £1.

(N/C)



	069/2011/12


	Caen Street Car Park
	The Chairman informed Members that Cllr Cornick would like to put forward a proposal regarding car-parking permits for Caen Street car park.

Cllr Mrs Chesters expressed her concerns that Cllr Cornick had not declared a Personal and Pecuniary interest regarding this matter, as he would have a financial gain if parking permits were introduced.  Cllr Cornick felt that his proposal, which he would be submiting at this meeting, did not result in him having a Personal or Pecuniary interest.  It was agreed that Cllr Cornick be permitted to put forward his proposal to Members.

Cllr Cornick proposed that the Council agrees to the setting up of a working party to consider proposals for a twelve month trail of parking permits for Caen Street car park, and presents its recommendation(s) to the full Council at its meeting on Monday 10 October 2011.

Cllr Lucas was concerned regarding the Parish Council’s agreement with North Devon Council regarding Caen Street car park and how the introduction of parking permits may affect this agreement.

The Chairman request if Cllr Cornick would amend his proposal to also include consider solutions to the parking issues in both Parish Council owned car parks in the village. 

RESOLVED:  

a. That the Council agrees to set up a full Member working party to consider solutions to the parking issues in both Parish Council owned car parks, and consider proposals for a twelve month trail of parking permits in Caen Street car park, and present recommendation(s) to the full Council at its meeting on Monday 10 October 2011.

b. The Clerk be instructed to investigate the terms of the Councils agreement with North Devon Council regarding Caen Street car park.

(10.2abs)



	070/2011/12
	South Street Traffic Calming scheme
	Members received a written report from Cllr Mrs Chugg that a press release issued by the County Council in June stated that all comments and issues raised by local residents regarding the proposed South Street Traffic Calming scheme had been carefully considered, and alternative options will be taken back to residents and the Parish Council for information and comments.    The alternative scheme option is currently being completed, which makes provisions for footpath improvements and improved speed management.  The Legal Traffic Regulation Order for the one-way street and revised weight restrictions are being publicly advertised in July.  This is a formal consultation and any objections or comments will be considered by HATOC under delegated procedures.

RESOLVED:  That the Council write to Devon County Council requesting what is happening regarding the South Street Traffic Calming scheme, and request assurance that the section 106 funding from the Braunton Tesco development is still available for this project.

(N/C)



	071/2011/12
	Proposed Closure of Natwest Bank, Braunton


	The Chairman read out to Members a letter dated July 2011 received from a Braunton parishioner expresses their concern regarding the proposed closure of the Natwest Bank in Braunton.

Members noted that the proposed closure of the Natwest Bank was scheduled to take place on 26 September.  The Council were concerned at the affect this would have on local businesses and residents in the community.

RESOLVED:  That the Clerk be instructed to write to Natwest Bank expressing the Council’s concern regarding its proposed closure of the Braunton branch.

(N/C)

The Clerk informed Members that Mr Baglow from Lloyds TSB had offered to attend a future meeting of Council to discuss the future commitment of the Lloyds TSB branch in Braunton.

RESOLVED:  That Mr Baglow from Lloyds TSB be invited to attend a future meeting of full Council.

(N/C)



	072/2011/12


	Parish Council Five Year Tree Survey
	RESOLVED:  That the Parish Council’s five year Tree Survey be noted, and the Clerk to present a schedule of works and costs to a future Parks and Gardens Committee for approval.

(N/C)



	073/2011/12
	Highway Issues and Concerns


	The Chairman reported that the Parish Council had now completed its summer planting in the village.  She reported that the Council is still awaiting response to its enquiries raised with Devon County Council and North Devon Council.



	074/2011/12


	Braunton Express Newsletter
	Council considered the draft Braunton Express, which was circulated to Members prior to the meeting.

It was noted that the wording on the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee had some minor mistakes.  The Chairman requested if under ‘Keep our Village Tidy’ the Council could request organisations to remove fly posting from the village following an event.

RESOLVED:  That the Braunton Express be approved, subject to the above amendments. 

(N/C)



	075/2011/12
	Use of Recreational Ground
	RESOLVED:  That the Council grants permission for the Rotary of Braunton to use the Recreational Ground on Bank Holiday Monday 4th June 2012 for its annual Village Fair.

(N/C)

Members considered a request from Mr Blake to use the Recreational Ground every Tuesdays from 6.30 – 7.30 p.m. for physical activity sessions. The Clerk confirmed that Mr Blake would be charging people to take part in these physical activity sessions.

RESOLVED:  

a. In principle that Mr Blake be granted permission to use the Recreational Ground for an agreed charge, subject to providing the relevant insurance and qualifications.

b. That the Clerk be instructed to investigate a commercial charging scheme for the Recreational Ground.

(N/C)



	076/2011/12
	Use of Village Green
	RESOLVED:  That the Council grants permission for the Rotary Club of Braunton to use the Village Green on 6th and 13th August 2011 between 9.30am – 12.30pm to sell golf balls for their annual ball race.

(N/C)



	077/2011/12
	Items to Note
	Items (a) and (m) were noted.


 IN COMMITTEE

It was RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt(3).

	078/2011/12
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council
	The Chairman informed Members that the Council had received a claim relating to an incident that occurred in Caen Street car park, where a pedestrian sustained injuries after walking into a bollard.  She reported that the claim had been forwarded onto the Council’s insurers.

Councillor Spear proposed and it was unanimously agreed that Standing Orders be suspended to enable the meeting to continue past 10.00 p.m.



	079/2011/12


	Old Quarry, Braunton


	Members noted that a local estate agent had approached the Council expressing its client’s interest in the Old Quarry land.  

The Clerk reported that Stags Estate Agent had been requested to provide a valuation for the Old Quarry.

RESOLVED:  That the Council are willing to dispose of the Old Quarry land, subject to a valuation being received.

(N/C)



	080/2011/12
	Damage to Parish Council Vehicle
	The Clerk reported that the Council’s insurers had requested that the vehicle be repaired if possible.  Following advice from Devonshire Motors where the vehicle was purchased a repair would not be suitable in this instance.

RESOLVED:  That the Council appoints an independent assessor to provide professional advice regarding the repair of the Council vehicle.

(N/C)

Councillor Lucas and Bonds declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest and left the meeting at this point.



	081/2011/12
	Recreational Ground
	The Council considered correspondence received from St. John Ambulance regarding the building of its Head Quarters on the Recreational Ground in Braunton.

Members were concerned that the proposals to build St. John Ambulance Head Quarters on the Recreational Ground would result in the loss of precious green space located in the heart of the community.  It was further suggested that by allowing an organisation to build on the Recreation Ground this could set a precedent for other organisation in the community to also build on the green space.

RESOLVED:  That the Council refuses St. John Ambulance’s proposed plans to build its Head Quarters on the Recreational Ground.

(N/C)


The meeting closed at 10.20 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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